




































When Commission de la santé et de la sécurité du travail refused to turn over a complaint to 
an inspector for further analysis, the refusal was not forwarded in writing to the complainant. 
As a result, the complainant and the other interested parties could not challenge the decision. 
As stipulated in the Act respecting administrative justice, the decision must be in writing.

An agent at Société de l’assurance automobile du Québec ( SAAQ ) noted that there were 
no medical reports in an accident victim’s file justifying an earlier reimbursement. 
He immediately issued a notice of seizure to deduct the amount reimbursed from the 
accident victim’s compensation payments, without notifying her in advance. A subsequent 
conversation with her revealed that the medical reports in question did in fact exist. 
The accident victim was reimbursed once again and SAAQ asked the physician directly for 
a new copy of the required documents.



A citizen contested the warning he received from Ministère des Ressources naturelles et de la 
Faune regarding the annual payment of his trapping lease. The case had been handed over to 
a bipartisan committee for analysis and recommendations, but the committee had not invited 
the individual to submit his observations before a decision was made. The Québec Ombudsman 
recommended the case be reexamined to allow the individual to submit his observations and 
relevant documents to the committee, which the Department agreed to. 



An elderly woman was hospitalized and, during her hospitalization, the treatment team 
decided it would be best that she not return home, but be transferred instead to a long-
term care facility. This decision was made without properly informing either this elderly 
woman or any close relative. The Québec Ombudsman recommended that the healthcare 
establishment adopt measures to encourage the involvement and participation of users 
and their families in such situations.

An individual suffering from a mental health problem discovered upon wanting to leave 
the hospital, where she had been hospitalized but a few hours, that she could not get out. 
Indeed, a nurse informed her that she was being placed in protective custody since, accor-
ding to the treatment team, she represented a possible serious and immediate danger for 
herself and others. 

This citizen was therefore not allowed to contact a lawyer or a member of her family when 
this decision was made. After examining the case, the Québec Ombudsman also noted that 
there was nothing in the woman’s file to justify the decision and it recommended, among 
other things, that the healthcare establishment adopt a detailed procedure for institutional 
custody that respected the rights and freedoms of users.

A woman registered her child with the psychology department at a health and social 
services center. As it turns out, the girl’s name and contact information was simply added 
to the bottom of a first come, first served waiting list. No initial assessment was done to 
determine priority or take into account the specifics of her case ( the mother wanted her 
daughter to see a psychologist as early as possible, fearing her child’s development was 
at risk ). The Québec Ombudsman recommended that the healthcare establishment take 
appropriate measures to assess needs on a priority basis in drawing up its waiting list. 




